Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 9-11 April 2011 at Royal Holloway College, Egham
Present:
The President, Vice-President and 50 voting members 
Apologies: 
Sue Culver, Graham Illingworth, David Perkins, Richard Vautrey 
In attendance: 

Jane Bates (Minutes), Ann McGovern (Minutes), Ben Bradley, Anne-Marie Chisem, Isha Coke, Anna Drew (Media Officer), Nick Moore
Part attendance:
Jo Hibbard, Rachel Lampard, Paul Morrison, Doug Swanney, Maureen Ndagire

John Bell, Anne Hughes-Holmes, Kenneth Street, Stephen Wigley

Observers:
John Chastney, Peter Phillips, Gareth Powell, David Tatem
The Revd David Tatem, Secretary for Ecumenical Relations of the URC was welcomed as the URC observer to the meeting.  The members of the Connexional Team were also welcomed.
Prayers were led by the Chaplain, the Revd David Warnock. 
The Council agreed to send a letter of greeting to Mr Brian Coldwell, as he retired as Chair of the MHA Care Group Board.  
11.2.1
The Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 24-25 January 2011 were agreed and signed as a
 correct record of the meeting.
11.2.2
Matters arising [MC/11/21]
Ken Howcroft presented MC/11/21 which was noted.

The Council noted that the matter of academy status for schools will need to be an additional item in the Education Commission’s interim report to the Conference.  This was not known when the draft report was considered by the January Council. David Gamble reported that the Conference will have to decide whether to apply for status as an academy sponsor.  If the church does not have status as an academy sponsor this could spell out the end of involvement in the maintained sector.  
11.2.3
Minutes of the Strategy and Resources Committee held on 23-24 February 2011 and report from the Chair 
Ken Wales presented the draft minutes which were noted.

11.2.4
Matters Arising from the SRC Minutes 
There were no additional matters arising.
11.2.5
Report from Strategic Leaders
The Council noted that the strategic leaders had been having discussions about the configuration of the Team in view of two forthcoming significant changes.  Firstly that the Assistant Secretary of the Conference is moving to become presbyter of Ponte St Angelo Church, Rome and Methodist Representative in Rome and secondly the departure of the Cluster Head for Christian Communication, Evangelism and Advocacy.  This had presented an opportunity to revisit the cluster structures in consultation with staff.  The proposal is that the five clusters will remain but the Assistant Secretary of the Conference will have a different job description which will include being Head of the Cluster but will not include being the Ecumenical Officer.  The post of Events Co-ordinator will be moving into the Governance Support Cluster to reflect involvement in preparations for the Conference.  The Evangelism, Spirituality and Discipleship Team will move into the Discipleship and Ministries Cluster.  
11.2.6
Report from the March Connexional Leaders’ Forum
Martyn Atkins reported that at the March meeting of the CLF there had been;

a presentation on Fruitful Field Project;  

a discussion session on an earlier version of the General Secretary’s Report to Conference; 
two sessions on the nature of Connexionalism;

a great deal of energy and a watching;

a great sense of colleagueship and safe space – a rare thing for leaders and a central reason for having the CLF which meets three times per year.
11.2.7
Epworth Press [MC/11/24] 
Stephen Wigley presented MC/11/24.
The Council agreed the following resolutions:

1. 
The Council agrees to pursue Option 3 and asks the Epworth Press interim Reference Group to explore the practical, legal and cost implications of this further on its behalf.

2. 
The Council requests that the membership of the Epworth Press interim Reference Group is immediately reconfigured to appropriately reflect the skills needs arising from exploring Option 3, under the continued chairing of the Revd Dr Stephen Wigley. 

3.
The Council directs that a report be made to update the 2011 Conference on the Interim Reference Groups’ progress exploring Option 3; and directs that the Reference Group thereafter report to subsequent meetings of the Council on its further progress and to seek Council approval for entering into any strategic alliance.   
11.2.8
Singing the Faith [MC/11/63] 

John Ellis presented the report, MC/11/63.

The Council agreed the following resolutions:

1. 
The Council receives the Report 
2. 
In response to Notice of Motion 103, the Council agrees that it is not cost effective for the 
Church to produce Singing the Faith backing tracks, but recognises that commercial providers 
may independently seek to make such a product available in the future.

11.2.9
Annual Report by the Connexional Audit Committee [MC/11/28] 

John Chastney presented MC/11/28 noting the main points emerging from the report.
· The audit report is unqualified

· These are the first accounts of the Methodist Church of Great Britain that will be filed at the Charity Commission

· The self-accounting entities that are not separately registered as charities have been consolidated into the accounts

· There are this year many fewer major concerns logged by the auditors and reported by the Audit Committee than last year

John explained that it would make the accounts extremely complex and confusing if we were to include all 6000 entities of the Methodist Church and the Charity Commission have confirmed that this is not required.   
Peter Howson questioned our charity status in Scotland and was surprised that there was no reference to this in the report, especially as some of the entities referred to are not in England.  John Chastney confirmed that the committee are currently checking with the Charity Commission and with OSCR whether we need separate registration in Scotland.  
The Council received the report. 
11.2.10
Consolidated Accounts to 31.08.10 [MC/11/79] 

Andrew Gibbs presented the accounts.  There had been some small changes to the accounts since the Council papers were printed and there was a revised version with tracked changes for inspection on the front desk in the Council meeting room.  The Council noted two extraordinary events in the last year.  Firstly, that a grant of £15M was made to Roehampton University by virtue of the land transfer that had taken place.  Secondly, the accounts include £1.7M of investments which had previously been unknown.  
The Council engaged in consideration of the accounts. David Walton gave thanks to everyone concerned in the preparation of the accounts.
The Council agreed the following resolutions:

The Methodist Council adopts the accounts and directs they be presented to Council as a unified statement of connexional finances according to SO 360.
The Methodist Council approves the re-appointment of Baker Tilly for the financial year 2011-12.

It was subsequently noted that the accounts had been adopted with minor amendments for example the Trustees for Manx Methodist Purposes had been omitted.  The appropriate corrections will be made to the narrative.

11.2.11
Draft Connexional Central Services Budget 2011-12 [MC/11/29]
John Ellis presented MC/11/29.  

Within the longer term context, John Ellis presented the 2011-12 budget as set out in Table 3 of the report.  This has been scrutinised by the Finance Sub-Committee of the SRC, and then the SRC itself.  This is a deficit budget by about £600,000, drawing on reserves.  It takes the reserves to a level below the current reserves policy, but the SRC supported this.  The overall expenditure rises in this budget, but not by as much as inflation and so it represents a cut in real terms.  

There were some comments about the priorities of the church that might be implied from this report.  There were concerns that the size of the Connexional Team is growing.  However, it was confirmed that the Team is not growing and will not be growing under this budget.  

The Council agreed the following resolutions:

1. The Council recommends the 2011-12 budget to the Conference, noting the use of the Training Assessment Fund as set out in paragraph 46.  

2. The Council recommends the District Assessment allocations set out in Appendix 1 to the Conference.

11.2.12
Resourcing Mission Office [MC/11/36 and 37]
Nick Moore presented MC/11/36, Kenneth Street and Anne Hughes-Holmes presented MC/11/37 to the Council on behalf of the Board of the Trustees for Methodist Church Purposes (TMCP). 
The Council had a long and careful debate both in plenary and in buzz groups.  The result was a decision that the best way forward was to continue with the reconfiguration of the Resourcing Mission Office. 
The greatest debate centred around the location of the new Property Co-ordinator post.  TMCP, in MC/11/37, had argued that this post should be based in Manchester, while the SRC, in MC/11/36, had argued that it should be based at Methodist Church House.  To enable the Council to test its mind, the proposal that the Property Co-ordinator should be based in Manchester was put to the vote.  The Council declined the proposal.  

The Council agreed the following resolution:

The Council agrees to the recommendations made in this paper to reconfigure the RMO by placing some posts under the oversight of TMCP and integrating some positions into the relevant teams in Methodist Church House.  

The Council declined resolution 2, indicating that paper MC/11/6 should not be included in the Conference Agenda.  It was felt that there should be a paragraph within the main report, which referred to the material in MC/11/6.  

The Council expressed care and concern both for the well-being and pastoral support of RMO staff, who were living through a period of great uncertainty, and for the importance of the work they do. The Council remembered the staff based in Manchester in its prayers.  

11.2.13
Pensions 

(a) Retirement Policy and Procedure [MC/11/25]

Nick Moore presented MC/11/25, noting that in this context, the Council was acting as the employer.  The change in policy was required because of the change in the law regarding the default retirement age.

The Council approved the revised Retirement Policy and Procedure set out in the Report. 

(b) PASLEMC [MC/11/26]

The Council approved the recommendation of the Trustee of the Pension and Assurance Scheme for Lay Employees of the Methodist Church contained in paragraph 14 of the paper.
(c) MMPS [MC/11/27]

Although ministers are not employed, for the purposes of the scheme, the Conference is defined as the ‘employer’.  Members of the Council were asked to declare if they had an interest.  

The Council approved the recommendation of the Trustee of the Methodist Ministers Pension Scheme contained in paragraph 14 of the paper.

11.2.14
Methodist Women in Britain [MC/11/22]
Gareth Powell introduced MC/11/22. 

Further to the powers granted in resolution 33/3 of the 2010 Conference the Council authorised the Constitution for Methodist Women in Britain.  
11.2.15
Special Resolutions of the Conference [MC/11/85]
Ken Howcroft presented MC/11/85.  

The Council approved resolution 47/6 and resolution 47/10.  
11.2.16
General Secretary’s report [MC/11/31]
Martyn Atkins presented MC/11/31.  The Council discussed the report in groups, and fed their comments back to the General Secretary.  

11.2.17
Connexional Grants Committee [MC/11/32] 

Nick Moore presented MC/11/32.  
The Council agreed the following resolution:

The Council adopts the report and recommends to the Conference that Standing Order 213B be amended to allow the CGC the flexibility to fund chaplaincy work which does not meet the current connexional grants criteria.

11.2.18
Methodist Heritage [MC/11/33] 

Jo Hibbard presented MC/11/33.  
Ken Howcroft clarified that the Methodist Council can instruct the CGC on what to do, taking into account the current priorities.  It would not be ultra vires as suggested in the report, but the Council needs to decide what it is prudent to do.

The Council agreed the following resolutions:

1. 
The Council recommends that the Conference approve the Methodist Heritage Three-year 
Development Strategy for 2011–14 set out in section 2 of this report.
2. 
The Council approves the proposed Funding Plan in support of the Methodist Heritage Three-
year Development Strategy for 2011–14 set out in section 3 of this report.

Amended Resolution 3.  

Within the framework of Resolution 4/2 the Council:

a) directs that the Connexional Grants Committee agree 5 year funding arrangements from 2011-16 with the four key Methodist Heritage sites as set out in Section 3.4.3 of the report; and within those agreements
b) commits itself to provide funding for three years, and expresses the hope that it will be able to underwrite it for a further two years.

5. 
The Council directs that a report be presented to the Conference in the light of its resolutions.

Additional Resolution 6.  
The Council pays tribute to the very many Methodist people and others whose dedicated service and creativity has contributed to the preservation and presentation of the heritage of Methodism and requests the General Secretary to find an appropriate way of doing this in the near future.

Resolution 4 was not put.
11.2.19
Missing Generation [MC/11/35] 

Liz Clutterbuck presented MC/11/35. 
The Council agreed the following resolution:

The Council adopts the paper and recommends it to Conference.

11.2.20
Connexional Allowances Committee [MC/11/46]
John Bell, Chair of the Connexional Allowances Committee, presented MC/11/46.  

There was a discussion about the reasons behind the allowances paid to ministers and what they represent and the difficulties with the present system.  The Connexional Allowances Committee is reviewing the formula for calculating stipends, and will review these allowances as a part of that, with a view to reporting to the 2012 Conference.

The Council agreed that the Connexional Allowances Committee reply to the memorial of 2007 concerning ministers living in their own homes 
The Council agreed that all new ministers from 1 September 2011 should be paid monthly in advance.

The Council adopted the report as its recommendations to the Conference.

The Council recommended the changes to SO 364(1) as set out below:

364 Other Restricted Funds. (1) The Methodist Council shall raise and administer the Fund for the Support of Presbyters and Deacons, the objects of which shall be to provide assistance at the discretion of the council, or of any committee or officer to whom it may delegate its powers in this behalf, to:

(i) supernumeraries;

(ii) persons who have been permitted or directed to become supernumerary;

(iii) ministers, deacons, probationers, student ministers and student deacons who are in acute financial need;

(iii)(iv)
ministers’, deacons’ and probationers’ widows or widowers who are in need;

(iv)(v)
ministers and deacons who are in need as a result of illness or impairment or the illness or impairment of their spouse and any dependent children, for the purpose of enabling them to continue in or resume the active work; and

(v)(vi)
probationers who are in need as a result of illness or impairment or the illness or impairment of their spouse and any dependent children, for the purpose of enabling them to continue on or resume probation or to complete probation and enter the active work; and

(vii)
student ministers and student deacons who are in need as a result of illness or impairment, or the illness or impairment of their spouse and any dependent children, for the purpose of enabling them to continue their ministerial formation and training

and to make grants to the Methodist Ministers’ Housing Society.
11.2.21
URC-Methodist Buildings [MC/11/38]

John Ellis presented MC/11/38.  

The Council agreed the following resolutions:

1.
The Council accepts the Terms of Reference for the Buildings Follow-up Group.

2. 
The Council approves the principle of funding half of the three-year fixed-term Executive Officer post to support the Group.
11.2.22
Wesley College Bristol [MC/11/30]
Doug Swanney presented MC/11/30.  

The Council agreed the following resolutions:
1. The Methodist Council directs that an interim report be submitted to the 2011 Conference in fulfilment of Resolution 41/5 of the 2010 Conference setting out the explorations being undertaken about the future of the site of Wesley College Bristol.

2. The Methodist Council requests that in the light of those options the Methodist Conference delegates to the Methodist Council the making of any decisions about the future of the college site that are required before the Conference of 2012. 

3. The Methodist Council thanks the members of the College Council of Wesley College, Bristol for 
their faithful service, and disbands the College Council at the end of the current connexional 
year, rescinding at that time the delegation of powers recorded in Minute 07.3.37.
11.2.23
Team Focus Evaluation [MC/11/21A]
Ken Wales presented MC/11/21A, noting that the Team Focus Evaluation report had been discussed in small groups at the January meeting of the Council.  The recommendations of the evaluation have been grouped in three categories: those which are already being addressed; those which will need additional attention in the time to come and which may require additional resources or greater prioritisation in work programmes to complete; items of constitutional importance.

It is proposed that a group be established to review where responsibility rests with regard to personnel matters, and it was suggested that the SRC should propose names for such a group to the Conference.  
The Council agreed the following resolutions:
(a) The Council extends its thanks to all the past and present staff involved in any way in the 
Team Focus process and to make clear that their immense efforts to serve the Church through 
a difficult period of change are greatly appreciated.

(b) The Council expresses its appreciation to MacWilliam Consulting for the insightful work they 
have undertaken on behalf of the Church.

(c) The Council notes the actions which are being taken or planned in response to the 
recommendations of the MacWilliam report.

(d) The Council agrees to review where responsibility rests within the Church’s governance bodies 
for personnel matters relating to positions under the control of the Council to ensure that such 
issues are dealt with both responsibly and expeditiously and requests the SRC to make the 
necessary arrangements for such a review and to bring prospective names for a review group 
to the Council or the Conference.

(e) The Council requests that a report is made to the 2011 Conference in the light of these 
decisions.  

11.2.24
Selection Criteria [MC/11/47]
Doug Swanney presented MC/11/47. There was some concern that the changed grouping could alter the theology, and that the Council ought to see what it was being asked to approve.  Doug explained that the restructured criteria were not yet completed, and assured the Council that the Faith and Order Committee will be consulted, to ensure that the theology is not changed.  It was asked how these relate to those who wish to apply to serve through venture fx, and the response was made that there are different criteria for venture fx because it is open to lay or ordained people but that work would be done to bring them closer together.  
The following resolution was agreed:

The Methodist Council confirms its decision to use the revised version of the selection criteria for the connexional year 2010-11 only, and concurs with the use of the Conference-approved criteria, grouped under seven headings, by the Candidate Selection Committees meeting during the connexional year 2011-2012.
11.2.25
Review of Arrangements for Mission Partners [MC/11/44] 

Christine Elliott presented MC/11/44. 
The following resolution was agreed:

The Council directs the Development and Personnel Sub Committee of the SRC to work with World Church partners to oversee further work to improve our people to people relationships within our World Church partnerships and examine our treatment of Mission Partners.

11.2.26
CPF Levy Guidance [MC/11/45]  
Nick Moore presented MC/11/45.  
The following resolutions were agreed:

1. The Council reaffirms the current interpretation of SO 973 and the existing application of the criteria by the Connexional Team on behalf of the CGC as described in this report. 

2. The Council requests that the Budget Stakeholders Forum considers the use of the CPF and the application of levies and refunds as part of its work programme.
11.2.27
Big Society [MC/11/48] 

Rachel Lampard outlined what the Big Society is about, offered some critiques of it, implications for us and wider society and suggested ways in which the Methodist Church might respond and what opportunities there are for churches to become actors in the Big Society.  
It was noted that there was a danger in adopting the terminology and models used by Government

However failing to speak out risks failing to resource people in the churches as they try to engage with the issues.
The following resolutions were agreed:

1. The Methodist Council adopts the report and the resolutions contained in it, ie:

a. That churches are encouraged to continue to speak prophetically about what it means to live in community, and to highlight the impact of public spending cuts.  The Joint Public Issues Team should continue its work on concerns about poverty and inequality.

b. Churches should feel able to apply for grants to enable them to carry out community development or social care work where appropriate.  

c. That work to look at how our resources are deployed through the Church is incorporated into existing and planned work programmes to ensure that our churches are not “differently served” because of their own resources.

2. The Methodist Council authorises the presentation of the report to the Methodist Conference in 2011

11.2.28
Poverty  [MC/11/49] 

Paul Morrison presented MC/11/49.  
A small amendment was requested to para 10.1  “The Church believes in, and looks forward to looks forward and commits itself to work for the day when no member of society has their ability to fulfil the potential God has placed within them hindered by lack of material resources”.

The following resolutions were agreed:

1. 
The Council adopts the report and the resolutions contained within.

2.
The Council authorises the report to be presented to the Conference.

3.  
The Council authorises JPIT to update the report prior to the Conference should financial or policy developments require it.

Additional Resolution

4. 
The Council encourages churches within the connexion to discover how poverty impacts on members of their congregation and church community and develop appropriate practical responses.

This report, together with the report on the Big Society, provoked a lively discussion and debate.  

11.2.29 Israel-Palestine [MC/11/65]


Christine Elliott presented MC/11/65, explaining the background to the proposal that this report would not be presented to the Conference this year. 
The following resolution was agreed:



For the report to be received by Methodist Council only

11.2.30
Fruitful Field  [MC/11/50A] 

Doug Swanney presented MC/11/50A, which provided the Council with an update on the work of the Fruitful Field project.
Questions were raised about training in Scotland, and confirmation was given that work is undertaken with learning and development staff in Scotland and Wales, although money is not paid into a physical institution in Scotland.  
The Connexional Treasurer emphasised that this is about training rather than finance, but noted the significant financial and resource implications.  He was very grateful that the Finance Sub-Committee had been engaged in discussions on Fruitful Field.

Concern was expressed regarding the future of the DDEs funding, and the impact of that on this project.  
The Council noted that equality and diversity must be maintained at all levels.
The following resolutions were agreed:

1. 
The Methodist Council receives the Report.

2. 
The Methodist Council commends the timeline outlined in Table 4.

3. 
The Methodist Council requests that the Shadow Ministries Committee / Ministries Committee exercise oversight of the Fruitful Field consultation process.

11.2.31
Youth Presidency Review [MC/11/23] 

Eden Fletcher reported on the consultation process which had taken place during November 2010 with District Chairs and Connexional Team Strategic Leaders and Cluster Heads and the Youth Assembly and ex–Presidents and Vice-Presidents.  
The following resolutions were agreed:

1. The Council 

(i) agrees in principle that the Youth President should be a full-time post within the Connexional Team from September 2012; and

(ii) requests that the SRC consider at its May meeting what options for funding such a post should be commended to the Conference.

2. The Council requests a new job description for a full time Youth President is prepared, paying proper attention to the balance of visibility throughout the Connexion with representation at connexional fora, and presented to the Council at its next meeting. 

3. The Council directs that a report be prepared for submission to the Conference in the light of its decisions. 

4. The Council appoints a working group as follows: Christy-Anna Errington, Eden Fletcher, Jude Levermore, Simon Sutcliffe, Doug Swanney or deputy.
11.2.32
Ministries Committee [MC/11/50]
Doug Swanney presented MC/11/50, which set out the progress so far in the bringing together of those committees which have responsibilities in the area of ministries.  The Ministries Committee will report to the Conference, and will convene resource groups as appropriate.  Its chair or deputy chair will sit on the Council or SRC.  It was noted that there needs to be an addition to section 10 f between (iii) and (iv) of ‘is representative of the regions, nations and islands of the connexion.’

The following resolutions were agreed:  
1. The Methodist Council receives the Report.

2. The Methodist Council directs that the Report, along with revised Standing Orders, be presented to the 2011 Conference.

3. The Methodist Council requests that the General Secretary initiate steps to establish the provisional membership of the Ministries Committee, working to the proposed regulations regarding membership outlined in the Report.
11.2.33
Ministerial Development Review [MC/11/51]
Doug Swanney presented MC/11/51.  

The Council agreed the following resolutions:

1. The Council receives the report.

2. The Council adopts the revised scheme as set out in paragraphs 6 and 7 and Appendices A and B of this report for implementation from September 2011.

11.2.34
Reflections on year from President and Vice-President


The President and Vice-President offered some reflections.  
11.2.35
Titles of District Chair [MC/11/52]
This matter had been referred to the working party on the roles of the President and Vice-President, and they had done some work on it.  The Council agreed to delay any consideration of the recommendation until the ‘Regrouping for Mission’ review is further advanced.  
11.2.36
Titles of Connexional Team Secretaries [MC/11/53]
Ken Wales presented MC/11/53, which had also been referred to the working party on the roles of the President and Vice-President.  
The following resolutions were agreed:

1. The Council approves the amendment to Standing Order 304 concerning the responsibilities of the Connexional Secretaries set out in paragraph 9 of the report.

2. The Council defers its decision about any further alteration to the title of the Connexional Secretaries but refers the matter to the Faith and Order Committee and the Law and Polity Committee to be brought back to the January 2012 meeting of the Council.
3. The Council directs that a report be presented to the Conference in the light of its decisions.

11.2.37
Alternative Circuit Constitutions [MC/11/54]
Ken Howcroft presented MC/11/54.  
The following resolutions were agreed:

1. The Council approves the principle of making provision in Standing Orders for modified circuit constitutions

2. The Council adopts the recommendations in paragraphs 6, 7, 8 and 9 of the report.

3. The Council authorises that a report be made to the Conference in the light of its decisions
11.2.38
Ecumencial instruments [MC/11/55]

Christine Elliott presented MC/11/55.  Some concern was expressed about the potential impact on the work of these bodies.  However it was noted that the connexional budget is not set beyond 2011-12, so this effectively commits these amounts to these instruments to give them some certainty of funding.  
The Council approved the revised funding arrangements for the three ecumenical instruments in Britain.  

11.2.39
Reinvitation Committee for the Secretary of the Conference [MC/11/56]

Alison Tomlin presented MC/11/56.  

The Council agreed to recommend to the Methodist Conference of 2011 that the appointment of the Revd Dr Martyn Atkins as General Secretary of the Methodist Church (and thus as Secretary of the Methodist Conference) be extended for a five year period from September 2013 to August 2018.  
11.2.40
Nomination of Assistant Secretary of the Conference [MC/11/86]

The Council agreed to recommend to the Methodist Conference of 2011 that the Revd Gareth Powell BA, MA, be appointed as the Assistant Secretary of the Conference for a period of six years, from 1 September 2011.
The Council noted that work would now be undertaken to replace the role currently filled by Gareth, and the shape of the job within the cluster.  
11.2.41
Protection of Vulnerable Groups (Scotland) Act 2007 [MC/11/60]
David Gamble presented MC/11/60.
The Council agreed the following resolution:

The Council accepts the proposed use of a standard letter to local police and social work departments for workers not covered by the PVG scheme.
11.2.52 Statistics for Mission [MC/11/39] 

Mark Wakelin reported on the parallel session of the Council, which had considered MC/11/39
The Council was asked to note this paper for information in advance of the 2011 Conference.
11.2.53
Fresh Ways [MC/11/40] 

Peter Phillips reported on the parallel session of the Council, which had considered MC/11/40, 
The Council agreed the following Resolution:

The Council receives the Report and approves its presentation to the Conference.
11.2.53
JIC – extended covenant partnerships [MC/11/41]
Ken Howcroft reported on the parallel session of the Council, which had considered MC/11/41. 
The Council agreed the following Resolutions:
1. The Council welcomes the report.

2. The Council directs that amendments to Standing Orders be presented to the Conference to provide for the establishment of extended covenanted partnerships as outlined in paragraph 6 of this report.

3. The Council recommends to the Conference the developments in Recognised and Regarded, Authorised and Associate status for presbyters and deacons, and associate status for Readers and lay preachers outlined in paragraphs 8-11 of this report. 

4. The Council recommends to the Conference that the possibility of developing a concordat with the United Reformed Church be explored as set out in paragraph 12 of this report. 

11.2.54
Ill-health retirements for ministers 
(a) Good Practice Guide – Supporting Ministers with ill health [MC/11/42] 
John Goacher reported back on the parallel session of the Council which had considered MC/11/42
The Council agreed the following Resolutions:
1. The Council recommends to the Conference the adoption of the ‘Good Practice Guide – Supporting Ministers who experience ill health’.
2. The Council considers further work must take place on the following:

•
sick pay entitlements for ministers, 

•
strategies for working with ministers who are reluctant or refuse (for whatever reason) to have contact with Superintendents, District Chairs or the MDO Warden whilst on sick leave, and 

· approaches to working with and supporting ministers whose health is such that they cannot feasibly continue in ministry but are reluctant to pursue alternatives such as ill health retirement


and recommends to the Conference the establishment of a working party to take these issues forward, reporting to the 2013 Conference.

(b) Terms of Reference for the Medical Committee [MC/11/43]
The Council agreed the following Resolution:
That Council agrees the revised terms of reference for the Medical Committee set out in the attached report.

11.2.55
Pattern of dates of Council meetings   [MC/11/57] 

The following dates for future Council meetings 2012-2013 were agreed.

Monday 8 – Tuesday 9 October 2012

Monday 21 – Tuesday 22 January 2013

Saturday 13 – Monday 15 April 2013 
11.2.56
Proposal for joint meeting with URC in 2012 [MC/11/58] 

Christine Elliott presented MC/11/58. 
The Council agreed the following Resolutions:
1. The Council supports a proposal to hold a further joint meeting of the Mission Council and the Methodist Council during the next Connexional Year 2012-2013.

2. The Council agrees a planning group should be set up to facilitate the event and should include representatives of both Councils and the Faith & Order bodies of each denomination. 

11.2.57
Strategic Oversight Group – review of Methodist representative on URC Mission Council [MC/11/59] 

Christine Elliott presented MC/11/59. 
The Council agreed the following Resolutions:
1. The Methodist Church continue to provide a cross representative at the URC Mission Council.
2. The Methodist cross representative at the Mission Council should be every third President or Vice-President of the Methodist Conference who would commence the cross representative role at designation and serve for three years.

The Council agreed the following Recommendations for URC Mission Council debate in May:
1. The URC continue to provide a cross representative at the Methodist Council.
2. The URC cross representative at the Methodist Council should be one of the URC Assembly Moderators/Moderators Elect who would commence a two year cross representative role a year before being inducted and would conclude after one year as Moderator.

11.2.58
Biblefresh  [MC/11/62] 

John Ellis presented MC/11/62.  
The Council approved the proposed resolution to be put to the Conference, that it should receive the report.
11.2.59
Faith and Order Committee report [MC/11/61] 

The Council received the draft report of the Faith and Order Committee.

11.2.60
Reinvitation of the MDO Warden [MC/11/64]

The Council adopted the procedure for the reinvitation/appointment of the Warden of the Methodist Diaconal Order and directed that it shall be the procedure to be followed for such a purpose until the Council directs otherwise. 
11.2.61
Connexional Grants Committee Governance Scrutiny Group Chair and Deputy [MC/11/66]


The Council appointed Andrew Whitely as Chair and Nick Oborski as Deputy Chair.  

11.2.62
Report from Art Collection Trustees [MC/11/67] 
The Council received the report.
11.2.63
Process for appointing new Chair of SRC [MC/11/68] 

The Council agreed that an existing member of the SRC should serve on the nomination panel for the new Chair and that the General Secretary would identify a representative from the CLF and ensure gender balance.

The Council agreed the following Resolution:
The Council approves the constitution of the nominations committee and the processes outlined in this report in order to bring to the Council a nomination as the next chair of the SRC.

The Council agrees that, if necessary, an e-vote be used to ensure that a Council nominated name can be sent to the Conference of 2011.
11.2.64
Extension of the appointment of the Rural Officer [MC/11/69]

The Council approved the extension of the Revd Graham Jones’s appointment as Rural Officer (Methodist/URC) for five years from 1 September 2011.
11.2.65
Appointments for the 2011 and 2012 Conference [MC/11/70]

The paper was presented by Ken Howcroft and the following resolutions were agreed.
1 The Methodist Council, acting under Standing Order 116B, appoints the Revd Jonathan M Todd to be the Precentor for the  Ministerial and Representative Sessions of the 2011 Conference.
2.
The Methodist Council, acting under Standing Order 116B, appoints the Revd Alan Ashton to be the Letter writer for the Ministerial and Representative Sessions of the 2011 Conference.

3. 
The Methodist Council, acting under Deed of Union Clause 14(4)(d) and Standing Order 107(3), appoints the following two associate members of the Conference as (sc. full, voting) members of the 2011 Conference:  
Iglesia Metodista del Uruguay
Revd Raul Sosa

Methodist Church Ghana

Rt Revd Dr Kwaku Asamoah-Okyere

 4.  
The Methodist Council appoints the following six people to represent the concerns of racial justice at the 2011 Conference:

The Revd Peter Brown, The Revd Olufemi Cole-Njie,The Revd Freddy Takavarasha, The Revd Joseph Suray, Veronica Franklin [under 26], Brian Taylor [under 26]

5. 
The Methodist Council confirms the list of representatives of other autonomous conferences, other Methodist churches and united churches in which Methodists have joined to be associate members of the 2011 Conference:
Gereja Methodist (Indonesia)         
Revd Jonsen Sembiring

The Methodist Church in Malaysia          
To be confirmed

Church of Pakistan
Bishop Humphrey Peters

The United Church of Christ in Japan              
To be confirmed

The United Church in the Solomon Islands         
Mr Eddison Kotomae

Iglesia Metodista en Bolivia
Bishop Javier Rojas

Iglesia Metodista de Colombia
Bishop Juan Alberto Cardona

Iglesia Evangélica Dominicana 
Revd Sairy Marte
Methodist Church in the Caribbean and the Americas
Revd Otto Wade

Iglesia Metodista del Uruguay
Revd Raul Sosa

Methodist Church Ghana
Rt Revd Dr Kwaku Asamoah-Okyere

Methodist Church Nigeria 
Prelate Olatunji Sunday Makinde

Methodist Church in Zimbabwe
Bishop Amos Ndhlumbi

 Iglesia Metodista de Guinea Ecuatorial 
Revd Prospero David Sharpe Obiamo

 Eglise Méthodiste du Togo 
Revd Charles Klagba

United Methodist Church Central Conferences of Northern Europe


Central Conference of Central and Southern Europe
Revd Robert Zachar

Evangelisch-methodistische Kirche (Germany)
Revd Wolfgang Rieker

OPCEMI (Italy)
Revd Mirella Manocchio 

Igreja Evangelica Metodista Portuguesa
Revd Eduardo Conde

UMC
Bishop Sharon Rader

UMC
Ms Sarah McKinney 

6. 
The Methodist Council confirms the list of churches and Christian bodies in Great Britain who have been invited to appoint a representative to be an associate member of the 2011 Conference: 

The Church of England

The United Reformed Church

The Church in Wales

The Salvation Army

The Baptist Union of Great Britain

The United Free Church of Scotland

7. 
The Methodist Council, acting under SO 138(1) appoints the Memorials Committee for the 2011 Conference as follows: 

Revd David Gamble


Ex-President, Chair of Memorials Committee

Revd Lionel Osborn


President-designate

Ms Ruth Pickles


Vice-President-designate

Revd Dr Martyn Atkins

General Secretary/Secretary of the Conference

Mr Martin Harker 


Convener of Memorials Committee

Revd Neil Stubbens


Convener of Memorials Committee, Ministerial

Ms Christine Elliott


Secretary for External Relationships

Mr John Ellis


Secretary for Connexional Team Operations

Revd Dr Mark Wakelin

Secretary for Internal Relationships

Revd Margaret Barnes

Cornwall (retire 2013)

Revd Graham Thompson

East Anglia (retire 2013)

Mrs Doreen Rowley


Leeds (retire 2013)

Mrs Elizabeth Edwards

Newcastle upon Tyne (retire 2013)

Ms Frances Hopwood

Nottingham and Derby (retire 2013)

Revd Anthony Clowes

Liverpool (retire 2012)

Ms Jane Allin


Plymouth & Exeter (retire 2012)

Mr Matthew Reed


Southampton (retire 2012)

Mr Keith Walton


Wolverhampton & Shrewsbury (retire 2012)

Mr Graham Illingworth

Wales/Cymru (retire 2012) (substitute for Norma Boocock)
Mr Peter Mills


Birmingham (retire 2011)

Mrs Val Pownall


Bolton and Rochdale (retire 2011)

Revd Carrie Seaton


Bristol (retire 2011)

Revd Richard Hall


Cumbria (retire 2011)

Ms Daniella Fetuga-Joensuu
London (retire 2011) (substitute for Martin Harker)

Invited to attend:

Revd Kenneth Howcroft

Assistant Secretary of the Conference

Revd Jenny Dyer
   

Conference Journal Secretary

Revd Dr Peter Phillips

Faith and Order Secretary

Relevant Connexional Team Cluster Heads

Appointments for the 2012 Conference

8.
The Methodist Council, acting under Standing Order 107, directs that the following twenty other autonomous conferences, other Methodist churches and united churches in which Methodists have joined be invited to appoint a representative to be an associate member of the 2012 Conference:

China Christian Council                 

The Methodist Church of New Zealand            

Church of South India 

United Mission to Nepal                          

Free Wesleyan Church of Tonga                        

Methodist Church in the Caribbean and the Americas

The Argentine Evangelical Methodist Church 

The Methodist Church of Peru

The Evangelical Methodist Church in El Salvador

The Methodist Church in Brazil

The Protestant Methodist Church in Benin

Methodist Church The Gambia

Methodist Church in Southern Africa

Methodist Church Sierra Leone

The Methodist Church in Kenya

United Methodist Church Central Conferences of Northern Europe

Central Conference of Central and Southern Europe

Evangelisch-methodistische Kirche (Germany)

OPCEMI (Italy)

Igreja Evangelica Metodista Portuguesa

9.
The Methodist Council, acting under Standing Order 107, directs that the following six churches and Christian bodies in Great Britain be invited to appoint a representative to be an associate member of the 2012 Conference:

The Church of England

The United Reformed Church

The Baptist Union of Great Britain

The Roman Catholic Bishops’ Conference of England and Wales

The Lutheran Council of Great Britain

The Scottish Episcopal Church

10. 
The Methodist Council, acting under SO 105(1A), adopts the rota for diaconal representation at the 2012 Conference:  Wales, Birmingham, East Anglia, Leeds, Liverpool, Manchester and Stockport, Northampton, Southampton, Scotland, London, South East
11.2.66
Report of the trustees of Connexional Offices, Central Buildings, Manchester [MC/11/71]


The Council received the report.
11.2.67
Report of the Connexional Manse Trustees [MC/11/72]


The Council adopted the report.
11.2.68
Youth Participation Strategy interim report [MC/11/73]

The Council received the report. 
11.2.69
The Leys and St Faith’s Schools Foundation [MC/11/74]

The Council agreed the following Resolution
The Council agreed in principle to the proposed change to the Scheme of Governance for the Leys and St Faith’s Foundation to incorporate the governing body, and instructs the Secretary of the Conference and the Secretary of the Board of Management for Methodist Independent Schools to provide the necessary oversight of this process.

11.2.70
Appointment of Trustees of Methodist International Centre [MC/11/75]


The Council confirmed the appointments of the Trustees for Methodist International Centre as shown below, which had been approved by the SRC in March.   
Chair: Revd Dr Stuart Burgess
Deputy chair: Mr Roger Smith
Revd Bryan Coates, Revd Stuart Jordan, Mr Peter Nannested, Ms Anne Topping, Mr Martin Palmer, Ms Moira Sleight, Revd Graham Jones

11.2.71
Wesley House Rules and Regulations [MC/11/76]


The Council agreed the following Resolutions:
1. The Methodist Council agrees the revised wording of the first clause of the “Rules of Management of Wesley House, Cambridge”.

2. The Methodist Council nominates those named in section III to the 2011 Methodist Conference as the trustees of Wesley House, Cambridge.

3. The Methodist Council requests that the 2011 Methodist Conference exceptionally permits the President of the Conference to appoint additional trustees of Wesley House, Cambridge within the terms of the revised “Rules of Management of Wesley House, Cambridge” prior to the 2012 Conference.

11.2.72
Oversight Tutors [MC/11/77]   

The Council agreed the following Resolution: 

The Council recommends the persons named in MC/11/77 as Oversight Tutors for 2011-2012.

11.2.73
Update on Consolidation of Funds [MC/11/78]


The Council agreed the following Resolution: 

The Council agrees that the Charity Commission be approached to release the capital funds detailed in paragraph 7 of MC/11/78.
11.2.74
Constitutions for United Areas [MC/11/80] 

The Chair had received some useful comments from Council regarding this issue. The Council agreed the following Resolution and were happy for the Chair to sign off the names of those involved: 

The Council appoints a group to scrutinise the document and approve it on the Council’s behalf.

11.2.75
Nomination of the Chair of the Stationing Committee [MC/11/81] 

The Council agreed the following Resolution:

The Council nominates Mr Andrew Owen to the Conference as Chair of the Stationing Committee, for a period of six years from 1 September 2011.

11.2.76
Safeguarding Advisory Panel [MC/11/82] 

The Council agreed the following Resolution:


The Council confirms the appointment of the Revd David Gamble to the Safeguarding Advisory Panel (SO232).

11.2.77
William Leech Foundation Ltd [MC/11/83] 


The Council agreed the following Resolution:


The Council appoints Mr Andrew Gibbs as the Methodist Church’s nominated Director of The William Leech Foundation Limited and William Leech (Investments) Limited.
11.2.78
Pension Trustee Directors [MC/11/84] 


The Council agreed the following Resolutions:

1.
The Council approves the recommendation of the Trustee of the Methodist Ministers Pension Scheme and nominated Mr Graham Danbury and Mr Colin Pearson to the Conference as directors as from 1 September 2011. 

2.
The Council notes the appointment of the new Member Nominated Directors of the Methodist Ministers Pension Scheme and the Pension and Assurance Scheme for Lay Employees of the Methodist Church contained in the paper MC/11/84. 

3.
The Council notes the resolution to retain the power in the Scheme Rules of both MMPS and PASLEMC to refund any future funding surplus to the employer.
11.2.79
Hope in God’s Future

The Council was informed that consultation has taken place across the connexion and a revised text will presented to the Conference.  Two ecumenical partner churches have said that they would like to keep it as an ecumenical document and have requested more changes. It was agreed that the Chair of the Council, the General Secretary and a few members of the Council would scrutinise any further changes.  

11.2.80
Civil Partnerships

The Government has invited us to respond by 23 June to a consultation on the use of worship premises for civil partnerships and what our denomination’s response would be to this permissive legislation.  The Chair of the Council and the General Secretary will circulate a draft to Council Members in the next 2-3 weeks for email comment.

11.2.81
The Journal of the Conference

During the meeting of the Council, the Journal of the 2010 Conference was duly attested.  
Those attending their last meeting of the Council were thanked for their contribution and hard work.  In particular, the Chair and the Secretary of the Conference thanked Kenneth Howcroft for his dedication, expertise, theological and constitutional knowledge and wisdom, and great humour over the years in serving as the Secretary of the Council.
The Chaplain closed the meeting in prayer. 
